
 

 

 
December 1, 2023  
 
 
Matthew Reiber, Policy Advisor 
Office of the Governor 
Idaho State Capitol 
Boise, Idaho 
 
Dear Mr. Reiber,  
 
The Idaho Department of Education submits the enclosed report to the Governor pursuant to Idaho 
Code 67-1506. This report provides the amount of current fiscal year support to public schools, as 
well as funding and policies recommended through the Fiscal Year 2025 budget request. 
 
Thank you for your consideration.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
Gideon Tolman 
Chief Financial Officer 
 
Cc: Matt Freeman, Executive Director 
       Office of the State Board of Education 

 
 

 

 

 

gtolman
Stamp



 

 

 
Financial Report on Schools (Idaho Code 67-1506) 

 
The Fiscal Year (FY) 2025 Public Schools budget request submitted September 1, 2023 is a 2.9% or $77.6 million General 
Fund increase. The total requested funding is $2.8 billion from the General Fund, $153.5 million in dedicated fund 
spending authority, and $440.1 million in federal fund spending authority, for a grand total of $3.4 billion as shown below.  
 
The request modernizes public school funding, continues long-term investments like the career ladder and employee 
health insurance, and provides spending authority for remaining federal COVID funding. It also distributes funding that 
was appropriated in FY 2024 but is inaccessible due to the change from enrollment-based to seat-time based funding.  

 
MODERNIZING FUNDING 

 
• Moves funding from six appropriation units to three: Staffing and Operations, Student Achievement and 

Accountability, and Weighted Per Student Funding for simplicity and transparency. The Idaho Digital Learning 
Academy is also moved into a separate appropriation unit, consistent with the Idaho Educational Services for 
the Deaf and the Blind.  
 

• Establishes a weighted per-student funding model to provide a base amount of funding per student plus 
additional weights for special education and economically disadvantaged students.  
 

• Provides outcomes-based funding for schools achieving outcomes such as proficiency or growth toward 
proficiency in the areas of reading, math, and graduation rates.  
 

• Reduces transportation funding complexity and addresses rising fuel costs.  
 

• Provides teacher recruitment incentives to attract and retain teaching professionals to the state, particularly to 
rural areas.  
 

• Moves programs and funding from Central Services and Advanced Opportunities to a new budget with SDE 
oversight. This change allows the Public Schools budget to reflect funding that is distributed to schools rather 
than including programs administered by the state.     
 

• Raises the Public Education Stabilization Fund (PESF) cap from 8.334% to 15% to allow more funding to 
remain in PESF rather than being transferred to other funds and better position the state to weather 
economic downturns. 
 

DISTRIBUTING APPROPRIATED BUT INACCESSIBLE FUNDING 
 

The FY 2024 supplemental request distributes funding that was appropriated but has remained inaccessible 
to schools due to the shift from enrollment-based to seat-time based funding. The funding is requested to 
be distributed through discretionary funding.  
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